
MINUTES OF THE MEETING 
SMYRNA TOWN COUNCIL 

May 3, 2010 
 

 
REGULAR MEETING 

 
 The meeting was called to order by Mayor Patricia A. 
Stombaugh at 7:45 p.m. Council members present were Regina I. 
Brown, Valerie M. White, Robert M. Novotny, William C. Raynor, 
Robert Riddagh, and Anthony H. DeFeo. 
 

Also present were Town Manager David S. Hugg III, Police 
Chief Richard H. Baldwin Jr., Attorney John Terrence Jaywork, 
and Recording Secretary Valerie L. Heritage. 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we have already done the Pledge 
(during the Organizational meeting) so we don’t need to do that 
again, do we?  Mr. Hugg said no.        
           

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO PUBLISHED AGENDA 
 

Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any additions or 
deletions to the published agenda for the Council meeting.   

 
Mr. Hugg said item 8(a) should be tabled until the next 

meeting.  He said the Utility Committee was not able to take 
action on this proposal at their last meeting; it is on their 
agenda for Wednesday night.  Mr. Hugg said so we’ll defer the 
third reading until the next meeting of Council. 

 
Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any other changes.  

There were none.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion to 
accept with the change.  Councilman DeFeo said so moved.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman Novotny and carried unanimously. 

 
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh said they were emailed minutes from the 
March 15, 2010 and the April 5, 2010 Council meetings.  She 
asked if Council is ready to make a motion on those.  Councilman 
Riddagh made the motion that the Minutes of March 15, 2010 be 
accepted as presented.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo 
and carried unanimously. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion for the minutes 
of April 5, 2010.  Councilman Novotny made the motion to accept 
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the minutes of April 5, 2010.  Motion was seconded by Councilman 
Raynor and carried unanimously.   

 
REPORTS 

 
A. Presiding Officer – Mayor Stombaugh said she just wanted to 
thank the Town and the Election Board – she thinks they have 
done another fabulous election.  She said it was a job well 
done.  Mayor Stombaugh said we still have a few kinks that need 
to be worked out since we have gone with the State – this is 
only the second election with the State so there are a few 
things we need to work on.  She said all in all it was a very 
successful election and thank you very much for your hard work.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh welcomed the new Council members, and she 
said she can already see this is going to be a good year – 
everybody is here for the right reason and she thinks they are 
going to work well together.  She thanked them for their time 
and for serving the Town.  
 
B. Town Attorney – Mr. Jaywork said he had two things – just 
to maintain tradition he always at this time expresses his 
deepest condolences to those of you who have just been elected 
to Council.  He said even when things are going well it is a 
totally thankless task.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork said the second item of business is at one of 
the last Council meetings we were talking about the Assessment 
Appeals, and one of the things that is a little bit problematic 
is trying to get – right now, as you know, we have a committee 
of three Council people who are appointed to hear the assessment 
appeals, then they make a report to the Council and the Council 
actually hears the appeal – basically they are accepting the 
report of the committee.  He said there was a concern that you 
don’t know who is coming in for the appeal, you don’t know how 
long it is going to take, the assessor is not prepared because 
he does not know who’s – all the properties, so the Mayor had 
asked him after that meeting if we can come up with something 
that would allow people to – not actually allow, it would 
require them if they wanted to make an appeal to contact the 
Town office at least a couple days in advance of the appeal 
hearing and say ‘I want to appeal my assessment for such and 
such property’.  Mr. Jaywork said he worked on it this morning.  
He passed it out to Council.  Mr. Jaywork said this is just 
purely so Council can look at it, and maybe it can be on the 
agenda for the next meeting.  He said it would be a Charter 
amendment, and he thinks the one thing he did not correct – he 
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changed the 14 days publication date down to 10 in what he is 
passing out, and he thinks we need to stick with the original 14 
days, so he would make that note – it should say 14 days instead 
of 10 days.  Mr. Jaywork said the basic scenario is everything 
would be the same as before except that people would have to 
notify the Town Hall at least two business days before the 
assessment appeal hearing that they were seeking an appeal.  He 
said then the appeals would be heard on a first come, first 
served basis, and that way you would know, hopefully before the 
day of the appeal how many appeal there would be.  Mr. Jaywork 
said one other thing – he has done away with the assessment 
committee; he has set this up so the Council, itself will hear 
the appeals and he thinks that will work in a way because if you 
just have four people here that would be a quorum of the 
Council, and so if somebody can only come for an hour, as long 
as you always had four Council members here you wouldn’t have to 
worry about the committee being here. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said we’re not going to have…  Mr. Jaywork 
said if Council follows his recommendation and decide to endorse 
this idea you wouldn’t have the committee anymore, it would just 
be the Council that would come in and hear the appeal, because 
you would know from the get-go that there will be five appeals, 
or ten appeals.  He said right now you have this two-step 
process where people come in front of a committee, they sit, 
they meet and they report to the Council, and under the Charter 
the Council actually has to make the final decision.  Mr. 
Jaywork said so you kind of have this two-step process that he 
is trying to truncate that into one step. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said well if there are not the assessors…  
Mr. Jaywork said there are still the assessors.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said there are still going to be assessors?  Mr. Jaywork said 
that has not changed – it is the committee to hear the appeals 
that will be eliminated.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if the assessors 
would still come.  Mr. Jaywork said yes.  Mr. Hugg said the 
assessors still have a function to review and confirm the 
assessment recommendations that come from our consultant and 
from staff, so there is still a function for the Board of 
Assessors.  He said under Mr. Jaywork’s proposal, if he 
understands it, they would not hold the appeal hearing and then 
have you hold another hearing in the two-step process.  Mr. 
Jaywork suggested Council look the proposal over and maybe it 
can be discussed at the next meeting. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said the appeals – is that a long, 
involved form that they fill out or is it basically a one pager?  
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Mr. Jaywork said he thinks it is a one page form.  Councilman 
Novotny said can’t we put a website on there – add it to our 
website, one thing, and it will go right into the system 
electronically and then it can be distributed electronically to 
Council if we choose to miss the committee? 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he had no problem with everything 
Councilman Novotny said up to the last part.  He said the 
Council, if it is just for – whoever it is they have to 
physically see it to make a decision.  Councilman Novotny said 
we would all vote – he guesses the way he was understanding it 
is that the existing committee now would no longer exist, so we 
would bypass that and it would go to Council. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said one of the ways someone could record their 
intention to file an appeal could be, would be via the website.  
He said they could visit, they could phone, they could send in a 
letter, they could go on the website and fill out a notice, but 
under Mr. Jaywork’s proposal there would be a deadline if you 
intend to appeal your assessment you must do so by one of these 
means no later than two business days before, so we would have a 
little time to be prepared. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so that the public knows what we are 
talking about – if you have a problem with your tax assessment 
when it comes around, this would be your opportunity to come 
before Council and say that you would like to have it changed.  
She said what we have been doing in the past is we would sit for 
three hours and wait for people to come in – there were no 
appointments or reservations to come in, so we would just sit 
for three hours, and the last time there were only two people 
that appeared, so it was kind of a waste of time.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said the other thing that happened is when people come 
in like that you have no idea what they want to discuss so you 
do not have any chance to go out and take a look at it, so that 
is why we talked to Mr. Jaywork to find out if we could make it 
better. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown asked how often they meet.  Mr. Jaywork 
said they meet just once a year – they meet once a year for the 
annual assessment, and then you have three or four quarterly 
assessments, what they call scrap assessments, but the scrap 
assessments already operate like this.  He said for the 
quarterly assessment you have to request an appeal.  Mr. Jaywork 
said the annual assessment right now is hold a hearing and 
whoever shows up, shows up – you have no idea who is coming.  
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Mayor Stombaugh said but that is what is going to be changed.  
Mr. Jaywork said yes.   
 
C. Police Chief – Chief Baldwin stated he had no report this 
evening, but he would like to add his congratulations to the new 
Council members also.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she told Chief Baldwin she was kind of 
surprised that he was here, but this is his dedication to the 
Town, because tonight is the dedication to the Police Officers 
monument in Dover.  She thanked him for being here tonight.  
Mayor Stombaugh said there is a monument being dedicated 
tonight.           
 
D. Town Manager – Mr. Hugg said Council has his report in 
their packets, and there are two items he wants to call to their 
attention.  He said first of all, knock on wood, you all 
probably didn’t know it, but around 9:00 this morning the Town 
switched entirely from the DP&L power grid to run 100 percent on 
the DEMEC generator – we may still be running on the DEMEC 
generator.  Mr. Hugg said we are in the midst of an extended 
maintenance program with DP&L; they are replacing some 
transformers and other equipment at their Clayton yard.  He said 
the good news is we have that generator sitting out there and 
our arrangement with DEMEC from day one has been one that Smyrna 
has priority for access to that generator at any time when our 
system is out.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said the second good news is once again the 
Electric Department and the fine folks at DEMEC have made an 
absolutely seamless transaction; the lights didn’t even blip 
this morning so most of you didn’t know, nor will you know when 
we go back on – he hopes – nor will you know again on Wednesday 
or Thursday when we do the reverse.  He said it is a testament 
to our capabilities and our staff and the people that are 
involved.   
 
 Mr. Hugg said secondly tomorrow night from 5:00 to 7:00 
p.m. – there is a notice out on the wall – we are holding a 
public workshop to receive comments and review the proposed 
Phases II and III of the Route 13 Corridor project.  He said for 
new Council members – two or three years ago the State, he 
guesses it was a little longer than that – Senator Vaughn was 
still alive, so when Senator Vaughn and Representative Ennis 
found some money from the Community Transportation Fund, some 
additional funds from the Federal Transportation Enhancement Act 
Program to begin the median project on Route 13.  Mr. Hugg said 
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we had a little bit of that money carried over to do some 
preliminary design work on Phase II, and through the efforts of 
now Senator Ennis and Representative Carson we are in line to 
get funding from the Transportation Enhancement Act federal 
funding to complete that project from where it now stops at Mill 
Street to the north side of the Route 13 bridge at the north end 
of Town.  He said tomorrow night there is a workshop to review 
the first set of plans for that project which then puts us in 
the queue hopefully for the funding.  Mr. Hugg said anyone who 
wants to come from 5:00 to 7:00 p.m. it is an open workshop. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said Mr. Hugg just reminded her - she would 
like to mention that we just received a grant for a generator 
for Town Hall from Homeland Security.  She said it is a 
$75,000.00 grant and it covers the generator, the installation, 
and she thinks they are filling the tank.  Mayor Stombaugh said 
we became eligible for that – Mayor Mooney, who used to be the 
Mayor of Camden, he is also with Homeland Security and he and 
Jim Weldon who was their instructor through the NIMS classes 
were responsible for getting us that grant.  She said it is 
because the Town became NIMS certified; all the employees went 
through the classes; she and Mr. Hugg went through all of the 
classes and Chief Baldwin; we have our emergency operations plan 
now, so hopefully we don’t ever have a catastrophic situation 
but if we do Town Hall won’t be in the dark.          
          
E. Committees – Councilman Raynor said he wanted to make note 
that the Personnel Committee will be meeting May 11th at 5:00 
p.m.  He said it is going to be very short and we can do it all 
in one night, because after that it will be on Tuesdays. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she and Councilman Raynor – she has 
Finance and he has Personnel, and we’ve run into problems over 
the last year that some things that – Finance came first and 
Personnel came second, and we had a problem where some things 
needed to go to Personnel and then come to Finance.  She said so 
there was a problem where it had to wait for a month to be able 
to do that, so we are flipping the dates where Personnel will 
come first and Finance will come second so that we don’t run 
into that problem any longer.  Mayor Stombaugh said the 
Personnel Committee will be on Tuesday after this month, and the 
Finance Committee meetings will be on Wednesday. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said on the 11th there is a joint meeting, isn’t 
it?  Councilman Raynor said he wanted to get it over with first 
so he posted it for 5:00 p.m.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Finance 
Committee will meet at 5:30 p.m. – that only gives you half an 
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hour – is that enough time?  Councilman Raynor said he is pretty 
sure – they have four items so he thinks half an hour is enough 
time.  Mayor Stombaugh said so Personnel will be next Tuesday…  
Mr. Hugg said next Tuesday there will be a Personnel meeting at 
5:00 p.m. and a Finance meeting at 5:30 p.m. the same night.  He 
said following that, Personnel will be the second Tuesday of the 
month at 5:00 p.m. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there were any more committee 
reports.  Councilman DeFeo said the Utility Committee will be 
meeting on May 5th at 5:00 p.m. and as usual he invites as many 
citizens to come that can find the time to attend. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said one other thing – the draft audit 2009 will 
be presented Tuesday evening at that meeting along with the 
discussion regarding the State’s County Municipal Pension Fund 
if anyone is interested. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the Business Development Committee 
will have a meeting this coming Thursday; it starts at 8:30 a.m. 
and it will be held at the Christiana Care building in the 
conference room, and all or those meetings are open to the 
public so if anybody is available and would like to come.  She 
said she is very excited about the Business Development 
Committee meeting; they are very proactive and she thinks some 
good things are going to come and this should be a real good 
meeting, so if you are available please come. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said the Public Safety Committee with 
Chairman Riddagh’s consent will be meeting on May 13th at 5:00 
p.m.  
    

RECOGNITION OF VISITORS 
 
 Visitors present were Laurence Koehler, Mary Koehler, Mary 
DeFeo, Marian Bower, James E. Veit Sr., Duane R. Young, Seth 
Clevenger, Patricia Damestoir, Jennifer Archie, Julia Cahill, 
Patrick Cahill, Jim Strong, Daryl Jester, Ken Brown, and William 
Wilson. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said this portion of the meeting we will 
open to visitors.  She said if you would like to address Council 
you can step to the microphone, and give your name and address.  
Mayor Stombaugh said you have three minutes to address Council.  
She said Council may not be able to answer your question 
tonight; we may have to send it to a staff member or to a 
committee.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if anyone would like to 
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address Council.  No one came forward.  
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said seeing no one step forward we will 
close this portion of the meeting and return to the regular 
Council meeting. 
               

OLD BUSINESS  
 
B. Resolution Authorizing the Reimbursement of Prior 
Expenditures of Funds from the Proceeds of Bonds to be Issued 
for the Financing of Certain Capital Projects – Mr. Hugg said as 
you know Council authorized the staff to enter into negotiations 
for a line of credit with PNC Bank for purposes of reimbursing 
the Town’s expenditures on capital projects for which there is a  
federal or state grant or loan forthcoming.  He said Council 
passed a resolution back on March 1st, he believes, to authorize 
and approve that line of credit.  Mr. Hugg said in our 
negotiations with PNC Bank they’ve asked if we would pass a 
reimbursement resolution which will allow them, if we chose – 
and the emphasis is on ‘if we chose’ – to retroactively ask for 
funding for costs that we incurred that would allow them to do 
so.  He said it does not change the intent, terms, or amount of 
any line of credit, but it does allow the bank to consider any 
and all cost we might submit to them, not just costs after the 
date of the signing of the line of credit.   
 
 Mr. Jaywork said he does not think this is going to happen, 
because his understanding is the Town is going to use your 
reserve funds to pay any bills that come due in the interim till 
you can draw the money down from the loans you have – the long 
term loans you have, but this would allow you to, if you chose, 
to draw down money from the PNC line of credit and then that 
money would be treated as tax exempt.  He said that is what the 
second resolution is for, so if you are reimbursing your own 
reserve account – you pay $100,000.00 out of your reserve 
account; you draw $100,000.00 down from your PNC line of credit 
and you repay your reserve account – this allows that loan to be 
called a reimbursement loan which means it can be treated - the 
interest on it is tax exempt so they can give the lower rate.  
Mr. Jaywork said the way he understands it the Town never really 
intends to do that; you are just going to use reserve funds, and 
then if you should need to go in any further then you have this 
line of credit, but you are not going to tap that probably 
anyway. 
 
 Councilman Raynor asked if there were any fees involved 
with the line of credit if we don’t even use it.  Mr. Hugg said 
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no, if it is not used there are no fees and there are no 
prepayment penalties.  He said the interest rate is 1.81 percent 
on the amount that is outstanding for the number of days it is 
outstanding. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said he just wants to make it clear - 
this is what we had talked about earlier in the Finance 
Committee about repackaging it, the balloon would come up, and 
we want to get the lower rate now as opposed to…  Mr. Hugg said 
this is part of that whole process. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said but this is only on the $1,000,000.00…  
Mr. Hugg said is only on the line of credit – it isn’t the full 
refinancing, but it is part of that set of negotiations.  He 
said it was approved by the Finance Committee back when we 
passed the two resolutions in March.  Mr. Hugg said it is just 
that PNC Bank wanted to be able to treat any reimbursements as a 
tax exempt transaction because that’s the only way we can get 
the 1.81 percent. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork added that this was not drafted by him, it was 
sent down by bond counsel from Wilmington, by Saul Ewing. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said so it is actually called a bond.  Mr. 
Hugg said they use the term bond – he questioned that – they 
used the bond, because if you actually read the resolution, the 
resolution says “…by issuance of its bonds, notes, or other 
obligations (the “Bonds”)…” so PNC uses the term bond to 
characterize all obligations that may be drawn under the line of 
credit.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she did see on Exhibit A it does have 
the projects listed that we borrowed the stimulus money from.  
She said she thinks most of you know we got the stimulus money 
which was a very, very low interest loan from the federal, 
state?  Mr. Hugg said a little bit of both.  He said we got very 
low interest financing with a forgiveness of a portion of the 
interest from the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act that is 
federal money, and then we got a fixed rate 2 percent loan from 
the Department of Natural Resources for sewer construction as a 
state stimulus funding mechanism.  Mayor Stombaugh said it was 
designated for special projects that it has to be used for.  Mr. 
Hugg said that is correct – it can only be used for those 
projects.  He said the reason for both the line of credit and 
the reserve account resolution that you passed back in March is 
that it is taking anywhere from eight to ten weeks to get 
reimbursements once we send them in, so for cash flow purposes 
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to avoid having to run into…  Mayor Stombaugh said like a 
temporary loan until the state and the federal give us our money 
for the stimulus.  She said it is taking us a little bit longer 
to get it than what they had led us to believe in the beginning.  
Mayor Stombaugh said the first one took ten months?  Mr. Hugg 
said the first one took almost twelve weeks.  He said the second 
one took almost the same, and right now they are indicating that 
is probably going to be the normal reimbursement cycle for the 
state.  Mayor Stombaugh said this would cover – this would be 
like up front money so that we could get started and then when 
we get the stimulus money it would pay this back. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said this covers shortfalls in working 
capital. 
 
 Councilman Raynor said under this Exhibit A this is going 
up to the north Duck Creek – wasn’t that on hold before?  Mayor 
Stombaugh said each of these projects have to come back to 
Council…  Mr. Hugg said this is the list of projects for which 
we actually applied for funding and have the commitment of the 
loan funds if we choose to take them.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Novotny made the motion to accept item 8(b) as written.  Motion 
was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there is any further discussion.  There was none.  Motion 
carried with Mayor Stombaugh, Councilwoman Brown, and Councilmen 
Novotny, Raynor, Riddagh, and DeFeo voting for, and Councilwoman 
White voting against. 
     

NEW BUSINESS 
 
A. Request to Hold Circus at Municipal Park – June 15, 2010 – 
Mr. Hugg said historically the only circus kind of activities 
that have been permitted at the park have been those that are 
linked to the 4th of July Committee’s events, whether they are on 
the 4th of July or otherwise during the year.  He said this group 
has approached the Town, asked for permission to do basically a 
one day circus on June 15th.  Mr. Hugg said they have been 
advised of the Certificates of Liability and those kinds of 
things that we require for anybody who does carry out various 
kinds of activities at the park, but he and Mrs. McKinney both 
felt that this was not in the purview of something that the Town 
office could unilaterally approve and they wanted to bring it to 
Council for consideration. 
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 Councilwoman White asked if there were major objections to 
it from any of the staff.  Mr. Hugg said no – it is in the same 
area that is historically used for this purpose.  He said with a 
few restrictions, that area is well suited for this kind of 
activity.  Mr. Hugg said they would have to provide whatever 
information and all, and whatever requirements that the Chief 
might have for that kind of operation.  He said they would get 
assistance from Public Works in terms of the barricades and 
where they can… 
 
 Councilman Novotny said what about – do we need Town people 
there for clean-up, things like that, do we need Police for 
crowd control, so are we going to incur some out-of-pocket 
expenses over this?  Chief Baldwin said they say they provide 
their own security and do all of the clean-up.  He said he has 
some concerns – this is the first that he was aware of that – he 
has no idea how many people can fit in the tent, he has no idea 
how many vehicles we might expect as a result of that, the times 
of the shows, how many shows – he thinks a circus in Town is 
fantastic, but he wishes they provided us with a little bit more 
detail. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork asked if there is a time constraint.  Mr. Hugg 
said they would like to do this June 15th so we need to give them 
some answer and relatively quickly so they can make their 
decision whether they are going to come or not.  Councilman 
Riddagh said this is for one day.  Mr. Hugg said this is for one 
day; they come in the morning, set-up…  Councilman Riddagh said 
there is no expense to the Town?  Mr. Hugg said there is no 
expense to the Town. 
 
 Councilwoman White said there will be if we have to provide 
officers and Public Works is going to do barricades then would 
be an expense – who is going to pay that?  Mr. Hugg said that 
can be part of – we don’t normally do this – for the 4th of July 
program that is kind of a contribution in kind from the Town; we 
provide assistance to them… 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said to pick up where Chief Baldwin left off – 
there is a section in the Town Code that deals with circuses, 
carnivals and other exhibitions and it says that the person must 
first make application to the Town Manger and they can’t do this 
unless they get a permit to operate from the Mayor and Council.  
He said factors to be considered prior to issuance: seating 
capacity, proper number of exits, sufficient first aid and fire 
apparatus, sufficient safety devices, sufficient sanitary 
facilities, and the posting of a bond in the sum of $1,000.00 to 
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indemnify the Town.  Mr. Jaywork said he does not know if that 
information has been made available to you or not, but that 
might be something appropriate to ask for if we can wait two 
more weeks. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said he really does not want to proceed if Council 
says no.  Mr. Jaywork said so you want a preliminary indication 
right now, assuming the information is satisfactory.   
 
 Councilwoman White said she believes if they can provide 
the information that Mr. Jaywork has suggested then she thinks 
it is a great idea – looking at their sketch it only shows one 
entrance into the tent, which could very well be they only 
showed the entrance in so we could get an idea of where things 
would be. 
 
 Councilman Riddagh said this is the first time they have 
done this?  Mr. Hugg said here.  Councilman Riddagh said about 
the carnival that is held at the park – is that tied to the 4th 
of July?  Mr. Hugg said yes that is tied to the 4th of July.  He 
said that operation is a lot bigger.  Mr. Hugg said this is 
basically kind of a one day large tent circus – they come, they 
set-up, they go, whereas the carnival has a whole series of 
rides, vendors, concessions, and what have you.  He said that is 
not part of this proposal. 
 
 Chief Baldwin said the fact that it is just one day, more 
concentrated is part of his concerns as to how many people you 
might expect, what the timing would be, traffic issues, those 
kinds of things – they just didn’t provide too many details.   
 
 Councilman Riddagh asked what kind of issues the Police 
Department had with the carnival.  Chief Baldwin said they have 
experience with that, and the carnival does not cause us much of 
any problems at all – they don’t have to do any traffic, they 
don’t have to get involved.  Councilwoman White said the 
timeframe is also spread out with the carnival; it’s not one 
day, rush in and rush out. 
 
 Councilman Novotny said he thinks the idea of the circus is 
good, but he has real concerns about any incurred costs that we 
may experience and that he does not like.  He said he thinks we 
need a whole lot more information about that.  Mayor Stombaugh 
said the 15th is a Tuesday. 
 
 Councilman DeFeo asked if we knew of any other place that 
they have been in the area.  Mr. Hugg said he did not.  He said 
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at this point we felt that before we gave them any sort of 
indication that they might be welcome or spent a lot more time 
talking to them, we really needed to get a sense from Council if 
this was something the Town was willing to possibly consider, 
and if it is then we can get the information and bring it back 
to Council. 
 
 Councilwoman White said it seems that we all have different 
questions.  She said maybe we could all send Mr. Hugg an email 
tomorrow if we have questions regarding this along with the 
requirements, and then you can just go forward from there and 
try to get the answers to how they are going to deal with things 
with the one day.  Mr. Hugg said if the sense of the Council is 
yeah, lets check it out and if it meets whatever this list of 
requirements that we all have and we’re interested in proceeding 
with it, then that’s fine.  He said that’s an indication to us 
to take the next step and ask them to address the questions the 
Police Chief might have, any fire department questions, or 
whatever.  Mr. Hugg said there are things that he would like to 
know as well.  He said it is kind of like if we are going to say 
no to them it isn’t worth all of our energies. 
 
 Councilwoman White said she thinks it is a good idea.  
Councilman DeFeo asked if Mr. Hugg needed a motion to proceed.  
Mr. Hugg said if that is what Council’s inclination is – a 
motion to proceed – and then he would agree with Councilwoman 
White that if you could all get him any concerns that you would 
like to make sure we address.   
 
 Councilman DeFeo said it seems like everyone is in favor, 
but we all have questions.  Mayor Stombaugh said and you need to 
contact the fire company and have them in on this.  Mayor 
Stombaugh said we don’t usually allow the public – there is only 
one time during the meeting that the public’s allowed to speak, 
but you seem to have something that you really, really want to…  
She asked the gentleman to come to the microphone and make it 
short.  Jim Strong, 829 Fayette Road, Smyrna, came forward to 
speak.  Mr. Strong said he is just thinking maybe we could ask 
this circus to provide the names of three other towns where this 
type of event has been held and we can have somebody talk to 
those towns and get that information from them – that is just a 
suggestion. 
 
 Councilwoman Brown said she would like to know if we ask 
for the insurance companies to fax us directly their certificate 
of liability, rather than just take it from the applicant – do 
we normally do that.  Mr. Hugg said this is the normal for any 
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construction projects or anything else that’s done – contractors 
give us the - this is the standard.  Councilwoman Brown said we 
don’t go back to the insurance companies to verify… 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said the only thing that would concern her 
about this one is at the bottom it says insurance sample.  
Councilwoman Brown said she got concerned when she saw that the 
insurer was ‘The Insurance Company’, and she went online and 
believe it or not there is a ‘The Insurance Company’ – they are 
brokers for this type of entertainment, but still she would like 
to see a certificate directly from – anybody can copy this and 
say we have insurance.  She said she would like to have 
something directly from the insurance company saying yes the 
policy is in force, and has been paid for.   
 
 Mayor Stombaugh said does it need to be designated to the 
Town of Smyrna or is it just a blanket coverage?  Mr. Jaywork 
said he would expect that policy would be a blanket coverage.  
Mayor Stombaugh said and that does cover us – we don’t need to 
be named?  Mr. Jaywork said without reading through the policy 
it would be hard to say, but he’ll assume they have the 
appropriate type of insurance that yes it would cover any town. 
 
 Mr. Hugg said normally we are listed either an additional 
insured or certificate holder, so actually that part would be 
filled in.  He said this is not their insurance form that they 
sent us specifically.  Mr. Hugg said we require the same 
information if somebody rents the pavilion at the park for a 
wedding or something they have to give us the same information. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilwoman 
White said so moved.  Motion was seconded by Councilman DeFeo.  
Mayor Stombaugh asked what the motion is.  Councilwoman White 
said it is for the Town Manger to move forward and gather more 
information to bring to the next Council meeting so they can 
approve fully or deny the circus.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if 
there was any further discussion.  There was none.  Motion 
carried unanimously.    
 
B. Resolution Ratifying and Confirming the Assessment List and 
Tax Rate – Mayor Stombaugh said we have a resolution which 
ratifies and confirms the assessment list and tax rate – 
basically it’s saying that the Council adopted a motion for the 
tax rate to remain at 0.2526 per $100.00 of assessed value which 
is the same that it was, so there are no tax increases this 
year. 
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 Mr. Hugg said basically Mr. Jaywork brought to his 
attention after our last Council meeting that the motion that 
Council made, if you read it carefully, was to accept the 
results of the appeals hearing – the recommendations of the 
committee, and properly Council should have made a motion 
ratifying and confirming the assessment list and the tax rate. 
 
 Mr. Jaywork said this is just making official what we did 
at the last meeting. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there is a motion.  Councilman 
Riddagh made the motion to ratify and confirm the assessment of 
0.2526 per $100.00 of assessed value as presented.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Mayor Stombaugh asked if there 
was any discussion.  There was none.  Motion carried 
unanimously.   

                                          
OTHER COUNCIL BUSINESS 

 
 Mayor Stombaugh said she would just like to say that on 
Arbor Day we had this celebration over at the parking lot by the 
library, and a tree was designated to Mr. Bob Bamberger and to 
Mr. Len Rippa.  She said it was very nicely attended and a very 
nice day.  Mayor Stombaugh said the Town crew did a wonderful 
job planting the two trees, and if you have a chance take a ride 
by and take a look; it looks very nice.  She said we are getting 
quite a collection over there. 
 
 Mayor Stombaugh asked if there was any other Council 
business.  There was none. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 
 Councilwoman White made the motion to adjourn.  Motion was 
seconded by Councilman Raynor.  Meeting was adjourned at 8:24 
p.m. by unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________ 
          Council Secretary 
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